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Ms Diane Davies
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Dr Stephen D’Souza

Dr Shane Duffy 
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Ms Rosemary Granger
Ms Brenda Howard 
Mr Simon Morritt

Ms Linn Phipps 

Mr Hugh Ross
Dr Suzanne Shale

Ms Helen Thomson
Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel

Ms Victoria Mayman
Apologies: 

Dr Nick Coleman 

1
Introduction

The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting and introduced two new lay members of the Panel. Diane Davies worked in senior management posts in the NHS before leaving to care for members of her family with complex medical conditions, disabilities and mental health issues. Mary Elford is Vice Chair of East London NHS Foundation Trust which provides mental health and community services. She is also a non-executive director of Health Education England and carer for a family member with complex needs. 
2
Declarations of interest

2.1
Linn Phipps was an associate consultant to the Centre for Public Scrutiny (item 7).
3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
The minutes of the meeting on 10 November 2016 were agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
None.
5
Universities of Edinburgh / Michigan joint research project on major service change
5.1
Linn Phipps provided an update on the project examining approaches to major service change in the UK and funded by the Health Foundation Policy Challenge Fund. She had attended a four-country round table discussion and gave a short presentation drawing on the IRP’s experience of considering proposals for major service change and lessons highlighted in the Panel’s Learning from Reviews. A draft briefing note had been produced in December 2016 that had required some amendment. A more detailed report was expected in 2017.
6
Chairman’s update
6.1
With the appointments of two new lay members, the Panel was back to full complement. However, it was noted that Cath Broderick and Brenda Howard would both complete ten years of service later in 2017 and that, to comply with Cabinet Office guidance for appointments and re-appointments to public bodies, further changes to the Panel membership could also be expected during the year. As ever, there was a need to balance the requirement to refresh Panel membership with the desire to retain corporate memory and expertise. An open recruitment campaign would be held to identify new members. 
6.2
On 12 January 2017, Lord Ribeiro and Martin Houghton met Cabinet Office officials to discuss plans to replace the triennial review system for reviewing arms-length bodies with tailored reviews allowing sponsor departments to exercise greater proportionality. The discussion had also covered what makes for good practice in providing advice including examples from the IRP’s experience. 
6.3
Further to the IRP’s initial assessment advice of 23 September 2016 regarding Torrington Community Hospital, Devon County Council had written again to the Secretary of State for Health asking for the matter to be re-considered in light of additional information that had been made available. It was understood that the Department of Health had sought clarification on the grounds for referring the matter again and that a response from the Council was awaited.
6.4
Richard Jeavons met NHS England officials on 16 November 2016 to discuss the role of public and patient participation in relation to the STP (sustainability and transformation plan) process. Revised guidance from NHS England was expected to be published later in the year. Members commented that the STP process should not, in itself, be considered a public consultation and noted that, as the process moved forward, the established duties placed on the NHS with regard to involving patients and the public remained unchanged.
6.5
Suzanne Shale, Richard Jeavons and Martin Houghton met NHS England officials on 21 November 2016 to discuss the next phase of their proposals for congenital heart disease services. Further consultation was due to commence in early 2017. 
6.6
On 8 December 2016, Richard Jeavons and Martin Houghton attended a meeting of the National Health Scrutiny Forum. Richard Jeavons provided a presentation on the role of the IRP. The Forum, run by the Centre for Public Scrutiny, was attended by local authority councillors and officials and some patient group representatives. The session was enthusiastically received and a number of useful contacts were made. 
6.7
One of the main aims of the IRP’s informal advisory role was to encourage a satisfactory local resolution of proposals for change without recourse to referral to the Secretary of State for Health. Informal advice had, in recent months, been provided to interested parties in Cumbria, Devon, Dorset, Greater Manchester, Kent, Lincolnshire, London, Oxfordshire the north east, and Yorkshire.
7
Panel discussion – service reconfiguration
7.1
Tim Gilling, Deputy Chief Executive, Centre for Public Scrutiny (CfPS), joined the meeting to discuss current issues in NHS service change. 

7.2

Main points from introduction:

· CfPS is an independent public service charity established in 2003 that assists decision makers and the process of holding them to account
· In addition to supporting health scrutiny, the charity has branched out into other areas including education and criminal justice

· Scrutiny powers in health are strong compared to other areas and were strengthened by the 2012 changes to the health scrutiny regulations

· Local authorities take health scrutiny seriously and overall handle their responsibilities well – good scrutiny must be forward looking, not only backwardly critical
· Patient and public input is an important part of the process for developing health service change – the NHS has shown improvement in this regard though there is still much that can usefully be done

· The current STP process is a case in point and HOSCs will need be involved in the next stages to test the assumptions made

· CfPS has published a checklist for scrutinising STPs – substantial plans for change, need to understand content, timeline, purpose/outcome, cost, accountability
· Other national programmes will run alongside and will also result in change – the Secretary of State’s four test still apply to all
· Relationship between NHS and local authority is key with different decision-making processes that need to be understood by all parties – the NHS must interact with all aspects of local government (for example, HOSC, HWBB, Cabinet) while recognising the pressures that have been imposed on specialist officer support
7.3
Members discussed:

· STP footprints will require more joint scrutiny across local authority boundaries
· The absence in many cases of public and patient involvement in the STP process to date will need to be addressed moving forward – HOSCs will require sufficient resources to fulfil their role
· The focus on acute care provision should not overshadow the need to strengthen primary care

· Local discussion often centres on beds as a representation of investment and capacity – the debate should focus more on creating a viable workforce for primary and community services

· Workforce, notably restrictions that may apply to overseas workers in years to come, will be a particular concern 

· Devolution in parts of the country requires the NHS and councils to work together – the requirement to also scrutinise creates a dual role for local authorities that has to be managed
· Important not to lose sight of public health considerations – HOSCs should consider not only health but also what impacts on health and be prepared to challenge where detrimental effects are seen
· The financial backdrop for the future is challenging – HOSCs must consider the long-term value of change in scrutinising services
7.4
The Chairman thanked Tim Gilling for stimulating an interesting and informative discussion. 

8
Any other business
8.1
None.
9
Date of next meeting
9.1
Thursday 18 May 2017.
2

